
 

August 11, 2010 

In this issue… 

• Units within Office of the President coming together next year 
• Five Questions for Dan Theodorescu 
• ARRA boost helps CU scientists secure $847 million in research funding 
• Supplier showcases set up shop in September 
• Federal grants totaling $850,000 available to improve educator effectiveness 
• CCHE passes resolution opposing ballot measures 
• People 
• Letters to the editor 
• NEWS FROM THE CU SYSTEM 

o CU-BOULDER 
Volunteers to help new students move in next week 

o UCCS 
Alum leaves estate to benefit English department 

o UC DENVER 
Lunch and Learn workshops to explore teaching strategies 

o ANSCHUTZ MEDICAL CAMPUS 
College of Nursing awarded grant for leadership in rural, underserved areas 

o CU FOUNDATION 
University receives $140.8 million in private support for 2009-10 

Letter from the Editor 

Shining light on campuses' Hidden Gems 

Starting today, the Faculty and Staff Newsletter resumes its regular weekly schedule. In the weeks ahead, we'll begin sharing 
suggestions readers have sent in for a new occasional feature: Hidden Gems. 

We want to share hints and tips about special places and people on the CU campuses. Maybe you've come across an inspirational spot 
for an outdoor lunch break, or an intriguing exhibit you wouldn't have known about if you hadn't stumbled upon it. Maybe it's advice 
on the best time of day to find a parking spot, or the name of an unsung barista who makes getting a cup of coffee truly entertaining. It 
can be anything or anyone that you think makes your campus special. 

A big thanks to the readers who already have sent in ideas: Mariko Kageyama, Mary Patterson, Roy Robinson and Mary Ulibarri. 
If you have suggestions to share, please send them my way: Jay.Dedrick@cu.edu. 

CONVERSATION STARTERS: We always welcome your letters to the editor on topics of interest to current and retired CU faculty 
and staff. Please send submissions to newsletter@cu.edu. And if you have a news item or story idea you'd like to share, please send it 
to Jay.Dedrick@cu.edu. 

 

— Jay Dedrick 
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Units within Office of the President coming together next year 
Relocation of remaining units from Boulder to Denver will improve work relationships, save money 

By Jay Dedrick 

The Boulder-based offices of University Information Systems (UIS) and Payroll & Benefits Services (PBS) will 
be moved to Denver in the fall of 2011, completing a shift of units withins the President's Office that began 
three and a half years ago. 

Most recently, the Procurement Service Center moved from its Lawrence Street location in Denver to the fifth 
floor of 1800 Grant St., where the Office of the President is based. After July 31, 2011, space on the building's 
second, third and fourth floors will become available because software company Quark Inc.'s lease is ending, 
thus enabling the next departmental moves. October 2011 is the tentative move date. 

Leonard Dinegar, senior vice president and chief of staff, said about two years' worth of savings will cover the 
cost of the move and improvements; thereafter, the university will save about $425,000 annually on lease costs. 
Another benefit: improved work relationships. 

"It seems as though the units within the Office of the President are having to work more closely with each other 
over the past several years, especially because of the growing interdependence among all units," Dinegar said. 
"Having them so spread out makes it difficult to work more collaboratively when meetings need to take place 
via phone or videoconferencing rather than simply walking down the hall or down a flight of stairs to meet with 
the folks you need to see. 

"For example, when we first moved the president's office from Boulder to Denver nearly four years ago, the 
staff currently on the eighth floor were spread out into seven different buildings in Boulder. Having these staff 
members located together has made life much easier for all of us." 

Dinegar said about half of the UIS and PBS staff live in the Boulder-Broomfield area, while others live halfway 
between Boulder and Denver or closer to Denver. 

"No doubt it will be a significant lifestyle and cultural change moving from Boulder to Denver, but there will 
be, I believe, significant benefits as well," Dinegar said. "Denver is a great place to work. Staff will also benefit 
by being closer to their fellow staff in other units within the Office of the President. 

"I know some folks will be happy to make the move while others not so happy. I also know that many of the 
staff are taking the view that we'll see how things go in Denver." 

The RTD EcoPass remains available to system administration staff. Some staffers may be able to take 
advantage of the recently approved Alternate Work Place/Schedule policy. 

Human Resources soon will launch a website providing information for staff about the move. 

In Boulder, the privately owned UIS building will be available for lease; PBS leases space from CU-Boulder, 
where administrators will consider options for use of the space once it's available. 

  



 

Dan Theodorescu's name already is on a hospital. Actually, it's in honor of his grandfather, whose name graces 
a teaching hospital in Romania. That's the younger Dan Theodorescu's native country; he moved with his family 
to Canada at age 6. Like his grandfather, he pursued a medical education. He trained as a urologic oncologist at 
Memorial-Sloan Kettering Cancer Center in New York, and earned his doctorate in molecular and cell biology 
from the University of Toronto. 

His name may not be on a building at the University of Virginia, but Theodorescu made his mark there as 
director of the Mellon Urologic Cancer Institute. That's the post he left to become the new director of the 
University of Colorado Cancer Center and coordinator of its $139 million research funding portfolio. He also 
holds the Paul Bunn Chair in Cancer Research, named for the lung cancer pioneer who in 1988 established 
UCCC, the only National Cancer Institute-designated comprehensive cancer center in the region. 

One day, Theodorescu would like to return to Romania with his family to visit his grandfather's namesake 
hospital. These days, though, having just completed his first month on the job, his first priority is making a 
bigger name for the medical institution he now leads. 

— Jay Dedrick 

1. What about living in Colorado are you most looking forward to? 

I've always loved Colorado. I've been here many times to go to scientific meetings. I love the mountains. My 
wife, Diane, grew up in Vancouver, so she loves the mountains. I love the weather. I'm a skier â€“ grew up 
skiing in Quebec City. I can't wait to go biking on the trails here with my kids (Tom, 15, and Claire, 13). The 
city has got all the perks of a big city with none of the major disadvantages. We have a world-class airport. I 
have a 17-minute commute, shorter than I had in Charlottesville. So what is there not to like? I just love it here. 
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You only live one life. If I were working in New York or something, would my life make a bigger difference 
there than if I were here? Because of the ideas, who the people are, and because there's only one medical school 
and one cancer center, you can actually bring people together much more easily here than you could, say, in a 
place like New York. That's a fantastic opportunity. 

2. New York is where you trained as a urology surgeon and cancer researcher. What led you to specialize 
in bladder cancer? 

One thing that always appealed to me ever since I was a graduate student was the fact that bladder cancer was a 
significant public health problem. It's one of the most expensive cancers to treat. It also exhibited many of the 
features I was interested in studying, such as a very ordered tumor progression. My interest is really to 
understand how a cancer cell moves from one not-so-bad state to a very bad state, the process called tumor 
progression and metastasis, when it spreads to other organs. I really was interested in this particular cancer 
because it was one in which those processes could be studied very well and clearly. 

The advantage from a scientific point of view was that bladder cancer was easily accessible, because we could 
examine it, look at it with instruments in the bladder, and sample it from urine samples. So it had a lot of the 
features that would be ideal for scientific investigation of a cancer.  

3. Before you were approached about accepting this post, how much did you know about the University 
of Colorado Cancer Center? 

One of the things we all knew in the oncologic community is that it has the reputation internationally of being 
an outstanding cancer center, built through hard work and vision, and one that is unique in the Rocky Mountain 
area. 
I don't know of any other medical school that did this gigantic move from one place to another. That move, led 
by Dean Richard Krugman, is well-known nationally, too. So that and Paul Bunn's accomplishments in building 
the cancer center are really the two things I knew about. And frankly the two things that really attracted me to 
this place. 

Even from the first point when they called me to look at the job, I had many reasons to want to come here.Â  
The campus was brand new and on a steep vector up in terms of building and development, and could be one of 
the leading national biomedical centers. But also I knew about the scientific excellence here and also that of our 
partners. All those basically came together to make a very compelling reason to want to be here. 

4. You mentioned partnerships, which you have stressed in your communications so far. How significant 
are these collaborations? 

One of the appeals of this position is the fact that you can interact with fantastic institutions. Clearly, The 
Children's Hospital, National Jewish Health and the University of Colorado Hospital are core teaching 
hospitals. But on the scientific front, we are very, very fortunate to be able to interact with world-class scientists 
at Boulder, specifically Tom Cech and his Colorado Initiative for Molecular Biotechnology. Also, we're 
fortunate to have one of the nation's premier veterinary schools, which has its own Animal Cancer Center, at 
Colorado State University, led by Rod Page and Steve Withrow. It is a tremendous resource for doing scientific 
investigation, but also for doing clinical trials in pet animals, specifically dogs, which could give us profound 
insights into how clinical trials should be done in patients. 

We'll be starting a blog on our website, because we need to communicate clearly and widely where we're going 
and why. The format offers us the opportunity to integrate a number of our collaborators and partners in this 
effort. We're going to have participation in the blog by the CEOs of the various hospitals that we're affiliated 
with and collaborate with. 
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5. In your first Director's Message, you wrote about a different philosophy and way of doing business. 
What's the biggest change you want to make? 

To be inclusive, responsive and transparent in decision-making. We want to bring together the best and the 
brightest and have their voices heard as we develop the strategic plan for the cancer center. We like to get 
feedback, given the talent we have around us. I'm working with Bruce Schroffel (president and CEO of 
University of Colorado Hospital), and we're looking at how things are done in terms of fundraising, websites 
and more. We like to be perceived as representing the cancer research and practice voice of the entire state of 
Colorado. 

I don't have the hubris to think that everything I come up with is fantastic and brilliant. It's a trial and error to a 
certain degree â€“ life is. We want to make things better, want to get people treated better, want to have better 
outcomes over the years and we want our science to drive a lot of these things. 

We have some very exciting initiatives that I'm not prepared to talk about now, but things that could be 
paradigm-shifting in terms of how we do business in academic medical centers. If that works, it could have 
profound ramifications, even beyond cancer. It has to do with a new way of doing clinical trials. If we pull it 
off, the whole nation is going to say, "Wow. This is something we can do."  

We have three fabulous teaching hospitals here, and I'm engaging all three of them. All are led by very 
dynamic, very forward-thinking CEOs. So my job with these larger initiatives is to get them excited and looking 
at the vision I'm proposing, to see if we can do some real cool things. And I think we can. We'll see how good a 
salesman I am.  

Want to suggest a faculty or staff member for Five Questions? Please e-mail Jay.Dedrick@cu.edu 

ARRA boost helps CU scientists secure $847 million in research 
funding 
Stimulus money for 2009-10 fiscal year helps advance cutting-edge research 

University of Colorado faculty researchers on four campuses secured more than $847 million in sponsored 
research funding in fiscal year 2009-10 to advance scientific work in laboratories and in the field, allowing them 
to remain highly competitive among peers despite the economic downturn. 

According to preliminary numbers, the university's sponsored research funding for 2009-10 tops the record 
$711 million CU researchers drew in fiscal year 2008-09. However, one-time federal stimulus dollars allocated 
through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, or ARRA, boosted the total received in the 2009-10 
fiscal year. 

To date, CU researchers have won nearly $162 million in stimulus grants to support work in virtually every 
field â€“ from cancer research to renewable energy. Federal agencies such as the National Science Foundation 
(NSF), the National Institutes of Health (NIH) and NASA provided a much-needed infusion of ARRA-funded 
research grants, but this money will disappear when the stimulus act sunsets at the end of fiscal year 2010-11. 
Because many research projects in this reporting period received ARRA money intertwined with traditional 
funding sources, it is difficult to break out stimulus funding by fiscal year. 

Sponsored research funding is targeted for specific scientific projects, and universities cannot divert this money 
to fund non-related expenses such as utilities, administrative salaries, student financial aid and grounds 
maintenance. Research money does help pay for research-related capital improvements, scientific equipment, 
travel and salaries for research and support staff. Local, state and federal agencies provide these critically 
needed funds, which support researchers and serve as a barometer of academic and research prestige. 
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"Our faculty attracts research funding that advances important scientific work and has a significant multiplier 
effect on the Colorado economy through new jobs and business startups," said CU President Bruce D. Benson. 
"This type of support also shows how CU is expanding human knowledge, propelling innovation and providing 
health-care solutions right here in Colorado." 

Here is how CU campuses fared with sponsored research funding in fiscal year 2009-10 (totals include ARRA 
funding): 

• CU-Boulder researchers received more than $454 million in sponsored research funding. ARRA grants received 
by the campus included a $15 million award to help complete the construction of the Jennie Smoly Caruthers 
Biotechnology Building, and a $26 million NASA award for a satellite project that will monitor global climate 
change. 

• UC Denver and Anschutz Medical Campus researchers received almost $385 million in combined sponsored 
research funding. Significant ARRA grants included a $2.6 million NIH award to the College of Nursing to expand 
the state's health care information technology work force, and a $13,000 NIH award to fund dental students 
working with American Indians in Colorado. 

• UCCS researchers received more than $8 million in sponsored research funding. Important ARRA-funded 
projects included the $415,000 NSF grant won by an engineering professor to develop high-performance 
batteries for hybrid vehicles, and a $314,000 grant won by a psychology professor to support geriatrics research. 

Of the more than $847 million in sponsored research funding received in fiscal year 2009-10, more than $648 
million came from federal sources and more than $199 million came from nonfederal sources. 

Included with the ARRA funding CU researchers received were 17 NIH "challenge grants" to advance high-
priority investigative research in clinical care, stem cells, genomics, health-care disparities and regenerative 
medicine. CU researchers are involved in several large biomedical initiatives that stand to have a large 
economic impact on Colorado, including the Jennie Smoly Caruthers Biotechnology Building at CU-Boulder, a 
stepped-up stem cell research effort at Anschutz Medical Campus, and partnerships between UCCS and other 
universities. 

Other granting agencies included the U.S. Department of Commerce; Veterans Affairs; the U.S. Department of 
Defense; the U.S. Energy Department; the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services; and the U.S. 
Department of Education. 

Read more about CU and ARRA at www.cu.edu/stimulus. 

 

Supplier showcases set up shop in September 
Events bring opportunities to meet with new and existing vendors, suppliers 

The Procurement Services Center's fifth annual Supplier Showcase series on the University of Colorado 
campuses gives faculty and staff chances to meet with existing suppliers and to discover goods and services 
from potential new vendors. 

Representatives from various campus departments also will be on hand to discuss a variety of topics, including 
sustainability and ethics. Procurement Service Center (PSC) staff will be available to answer questions. 

More than 1,200 CU employees are expected to participate in the campus events: 

https://www.cu.edu/stimulus�


• Anschutz Medical Campus 
9 a.m. to 2 p.m. Thursday, Sept. 9, RC2 Conference Room 

• CU-Boulder 
10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Wednesday, Sept. 15, UMC Glenn Miller Ballroom 

• UCCS 
10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Tuesday, Sept. 21, University Center Ballroom 

Showcase sponsor Staples will be featured at each showcase. Staples' office supply partners also will be present. 
Representatives from Colorado Correctional Industries (CCI) will be in attendance. The division of the 
Colorado Department of Corrections sells furniture and other items manufactured by Colorado prison inmates. 

"This year's showcases are off to a tremendous start. Showcase exhibitors will include suppliers from the 
hospitality and scientific industries, as well as other vendors offering an array of goods and services," said 
Penny Davis, small business liaison officer with PSC. "We invite all faculty and staff, regardless of their home 
campus, to join us at any or all of the showcases." 

Davis encourages faculty and staff who would like to attend to register so that PSC can plan adequately. 
Complete information and a registration form is available at www.cu.edu/psc. 

Federal grants totaling $850,000 available to improve educator 
effectiveness 
Colorado Department of Higher Education seeks program proposals 

The Colorado Department of Higher Education (DHE) is seeking proposals for programs that would partner 
educator preparation programs at institutions of higher education with Colorado school districts for the purpose 
of improving teacher quality. 

Federal grants totaling $850,000 are available under Title IIA of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act 
(formerly known as No Child Left Behind).  

The purpose of the competitive grants is to increase K-12 student academic achievement by improving educator 
effectiveness and the equitable distribution of effective educators throughout the state. The DHE is especially 
interested in proposals that offer professional development and college coursework to educators in small, rural 
school districts. 

Resources: 

• The Request For Proposal 
• Information on past award recipients 

 

CCHE passes resolution opposing ballot measures 
Commissioners cite cuts to K-12 education, direct impact on higher ed 

The Colorado Commission on Higher Education (CCHE) opposes three November ballot measures that would 
reduce state funding and require school districts to trim current mill levies. 
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Members of the CCHE unanimously passed a resolution to oppose amendments 60, 61 and proposition 101 
during their regular meeting Aug. 5. The University of Colorado Board of Regents passed a similar resolution 
July 16. 

Proposition 101, one of three anti-government measures on the ballot, would reduce taxes and fees over several 
years. It would eliminate transportation funding by cutting registration fees for vehicles to $2 for new cars and 
$1 for older vehicles. It also would reduce state income tax from the current 4.63 percent to 3.5 percent over 
time; it also would end taxes and fees on telephone, satellite and Internet services except for those fees collected 
for 911 emergency services. The Bell Policy Center, which analyzed the proposition, estimates the initiative 
would cost the state more than $2.3 billion. 

Amendment 60 would, among other things, repeal any tax increases after 1992 that were not voter approved, 
would require school districts to cut mill levies by about half by 2020, and would generally overrule case law 
concerning TABOR (Taxpayer Bill of Rights). Amendment 61 would limit state and local governments' debt 
without voter approval. 

The Colorado Union of Taxpayers, which backs the measures, says the changes would put more money in the 
hands of taxpayers and small businesses in order to grow the economy. The organization also maintains the 
measures would force local governments to cut costs and spend more efficiently.  

Gov. Bill Ritter said his top priority was defeating the three measures, which he called "dangerous." The 
measures would "set Colorado back a generation and bring to a halt the pro-business environment we have all 
worked so hard to build," he has said. 

According to a memo prepared by the Colorado Legislative Council, passage of the ballot measures would 
result in $2.1 billion in lost revenue for the state, from $6.9 billion to $4.8 billion, and the need to increase 
funding for K-12 education by $1.6 billion. The combined impacts indicate that K-12 education funding would 
require approximately 99 percent of the General Fund budget, leaving only $38 million for all other 
departments, including higher ed, corrections, judicial, human services and others. 

CCHE Vice Chair Hereford Percy singled out the cuts to the state's funding source for K-12 education as his 
primary source of concern and opposition to the measures. 

"These figures clearly prove that there is a specific impact to K-12 education, and if K-12 continues to be 
under-funded, there is a continued impact to higher ed," said Percy. "It only makes sense for the commission to 
oppose these ballot measures." 

Besides school boards, chambers of commerce and local governments throughout the state, other colleges and 
universities in Colorado have publicly opposed the ballot amendments, including the CSU Board of Governors, 
the Colorado State Board for Community Colleges and Occupational Education and Colorado Mountain 
College. 
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People 
CU, NREL name new director of joint energy institute 

The University of Colorado at Boulder and the U.S. Department of Energy's (DOE) National 
Renewable Energy Laboratory (NREL) in Golden has named Michael L. Knotek, Ph.D., as 
director of the Renewable and Sustainable Energy Institute (RASEI).  

Knotek brings more than 35 years of experience to RASEI, a joint institute between 
CU-Boulder and NREL. Since 2001 he has served as a consultant specializing in 
transitions and creating new research directions in agency and institutional programs, 
projects and major research facilities. He also has been involved in strategic planning 
and project management for multidisciplinary and multi-institutional programs and 
facilities, including DOE biological programs, high-performance computing, national 
facilities such as synchrotrons, environmental research and many aspects of energy 
science and technology. 

Knotek, one of the nation's most experienced leaders in multidisciplinary energy 
research, will focus on renewable energy research within RASEI, one of the world's 

leading university and federal laboratory partnerships. 

"The appointment of Dr. Knotek continues our tradition of attracting the highest quality leadership, and will 
foster new opportunities for Colorado's scientific and private sector communities to collaborate on new energy 
solutions," said CU-Boulder Chancellor Philip P. DiStefano. 

Knotek will have overall responsibility for management of RASEI's CU-Boulder and NREL research fellows 
and private-sector Leadership Council. 

"The breadth and depth of experience and knowledge that Dr. Knotek brings to RASEI is exactly the kind of 
leadership we need to help shape the nation's energy future," said NREL Director Dan Arvizu. 

Knotek previously served as senior science and technology adviser to the U.S. Secretary of Energy; the 
distinguished science executive at Argonne National Laboratory in Argonne, Ill.; chief technology officer with 
the Battelle Memorial Institute in Columbus, Ohio; and chairman of the National Synchrotron Light Source 
research facility at Brookhaven National Laboratory in Upton, N.Y. 

He also served as associate laboratory director for environmental and energy sciences at Pacific Northwest 
National Laboratory in Richland, Wash., and as special assistant to the director at Lockheed Martin Energy 
Research Corp. in Oak Ridge, Tenn. He is a fellow of the American Association for the Advancement of 
Science and the American Physical Society. 

 

Former legal research associate to serve as assistant counsel 

Michelle Krech recently was appointed to serve as assistant counsel at the Boulder campus Office of 
University Counsel. 

Krech joined the university in 2008 as a legal research associate. She graduated summa cum laude from the 
Honors College at Arizona State University, receiving a bachelor's degree in anthropology and the Alumni 
Award. She went on to earn her juris doctorate from the Sandra Day O'Connor College of Law at ASU. Before 

 

Knotek 
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joining the Office of University Counsel in April 2008, she practiced law with emphasis on corporate, real 
estate and business transactions for three years with a private law firm in Arvada. 

 

Educational services board has new executive director 

Hi Howard, former program officer at the Piton Foundation, assumed his role July 12 as 
executive director of the Front Range Board of Cooperative Educational Services (BOCES).  

The announcement of his appointment was made jointly by the School of Education 
and Human Development at the University of Colorado Denver and members of 
BOCES. 

The Front Range BOCES historically has pooled and leveraged member school 
districts' resources to provide cost-effective professional development to teachers and 
school leaders. BOCES will continue to focus the content of its services on 
professional development as it moves forward; how, when and where that content is 
delivered, however, will shift significantly. 

"The opportunity to help the BOCES board to re-invent this organization into a 21st 
century learning institution for member districts' teachers and to lead it in new 

directions that capitalize on innovations and partnerships in the professional development industry is truly 
exciting," Howard said. "I am looking forward to applying my business and nonprofit experiences in this arena. 
I also relish the opportunity to bring to bear for member districts the vast array of resources within UC Denver's 
School of Education and Human Development, which actively supports the BOCES' operations." 

Howard has had a variety of careers in the for-profit and nonprofit sectors. His private industry experience was 
with Andersen Consulting and United Airlines; nonprofit work included stints at Shorebank Corp.'s community 
development subsidiary and the Piton Foundation. It was at Piton that he discovered his passion for the field of 
education â€“ learning environments for teachers and low-income students in particular. Howard has served on 
the Denver Workforce Investment Board, boards of Goodwill Industries and Denver Employment Alliance and 
led various parent volunteer initiatives and committees within his sons' Denver public school. 

 

New director of internal audit named 

Louise A. Vale is the new director of internal audit with CU system administration. Vale has been with the 
University of Colorado since 1990, serving in various internal audit, budget and finance positions. Most 
recently she served as the associate vice chancellor for budget and operations at the University of Colorado 
Denver. 

Vale has a master's degree in management from the University of Colorado Denver and a bachelor's degree in 
comprehensive business management from the University of Nebraska-Kearney. She also is a Certified Fraud 
Examiner. 

The director of internal audit position reports to the Board of Regents through its audit committee and to the 
president for administrative issues.  

 

 

 

Howard 



Director honored as ‘behavioral health champion' 

   

The executive director of University of Colorado Hospital's Center for Dependency, 
Addiction and Rehabilitation (CeDAR) has been recognized as a "Behavioral Health 
Champion" by Behavioral Healthcare magazine, the professional journal serving the 
executive, clinical and operating leadership of mental health and substance abuse 
centers nationwide. 

The magazine says Franklin Lisnow plays an important role in leading, or 
reinventing, approaches that help thousands recover from addiction and reclaim their 
lives. 

"We (CeDAR) are recognized as a world-class center for residential addiction and co-
occurring disorders treatment," Lisnow said. "We can deal with more difficult patients 
â€“ patients that not every facility can handle. This truly is a place where people can 
get everything they need to turn their lives around." 

Lisnow has more than 35 years of experience in treating chemically dependent people and their families and has 
served as executive director of CeDAR since the facility opened in November 2005. He also is a member of the 
board of directors for the Society of Addiction Counselors of Colorado (SACC). Lisnow is past president and a 
10-year board member of the National Association of Alcoholism and Drug Abuse Counselors (NAADAC). 

"I am pleased and honored to be named a 2010 Behavioral Health Champion. CeDAR and University of 
Colorado Hospital gave me the chance to practice what I believe is quality behavioral health treatment in a 
quality chemical dependency center," Lisnow said. 

The 2010 champions were nominated by their peers and selected by the editorial team of Behavioral Healthcare 
magazine. They rank among the most active and accomplished executives and leaders in the fields of 
community mental health care and substance abuse treatment and recovery. Each will be recognized at an 
awards luncheon in Washington, D.C., at the National Conference on Addiction Disorders on Sept. 10. 

 

School of Medicine professor honored in Switzerland 

Robert W. Schrier, M.D., professor of renal medicine at the University of Colorado 
School of Medicine, was the honoree in June at the 50th Anniversary of the 
International Society of Nephrology in Geneva, Switzerland. 

A previous president of the society, Schrier was instrumental in launching its 
fellowship program, which has trained more than 500 physicians from the developing 
world in kidney disease and hypertension. He also established a global fund for support 
of activities in developing countries. As the society's president, he initiated the Sister 
Renal Center program, which brought more than 100 kidney centers in the developing 
world together with kidney centers in the developed world for collaborative 
educational, clinical and research activities. 

Want to suggest a colleague — or yourself — for People? Please e-mail information to 
Jay.Dedrick@cu.edu  

 

Lisnow 

 

Schrier 
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News from the CU system - CU-Boulder 
Volunteers to help new students move in next week 

Volunteers from a variety of campus groups will help new students move their belongings into residence halls 
at the University of Colorado at Boulder on Tuesday, Aug. 17, and Thursday, Aug. 19, as New Student Move-In 
begins. 

New students will move in Aug. 17-19 with the majority of freshmen moving in on Aug. 19, according to 
Kambiz Khalili, executive director for Housing and Dining Services. 

The volunteers will be stationed near all campus residence halls to help students and their parents make quick 
work of the moves. 

Volunteers from the Residence Hall Association, returning residence hall students and students from several 
student groups will wear green CU Welcoming Assembly 2010-11 T-shirts identifying them as move-in staff. 
Residence Life staff members will wear building-specific T-shirts with the residence life logo and a 2010 
marking. They'll assist from 8 a.m. to noon Tuesday, Aug. 17, and 9 a.m. to 3 p.m. Thursday, Aug. 19. Other 
groups supporting volunteers include CU-Boulder football and women's basketball, Army ROTC, Hillel, Black 
Student Alliance, Panhellenic Association, St. Thomas Aquinas Catholic Center and Canterbury Colorado. 
Throughout the Move-In days, more than 100 volunteers will be on campus to assist. 

Students who attended an orientation session in the summer will move in on Aug. 19. All new students are 
required to move in by 5 p.m. Aug. 19, but returning students may move into residence hall rooms anytime 
from Aug. 19 through the weekend, said John Fox, associate director of Residence Life. 

"We're excited to welcome the new incoming class and assist them as they adjust from home to college," Fox 
said. "This is a time of significant change for incoming students and their families and we strive to make this 
experience memorable and successful." 

Information tables with handouts for new students will be set up in key locations. "On both Tuesday and 
Thursday, information tents will be set up at Williams Village, the Kittredge complex and the Regent 
Administrative Center near Farrand Field," Fox said. 

Social activities for new residence hall students will be held the evenings of Aug. 19 and Aug. 20 and all first-
year residence hall students will be required to attend a hall meeting with other students from their floors to get 
acquainted and to learn about policies, services, the roommate agreement and other activities planned for the 
week. 

For a complete schedule of CU-Boulder new student welcome activities, visit 
http://www.colorado.edu/inthemix. 
 

UCCS 
Alum leaves estate to benefit English department 

A woman whose Air Force career taught her to stand up to those in positions of authority left her estate to the 

http://www.colorado.edu/inthemix�


department of English at the University of Colorado at Colorado Springs. 

Patricia A. Gray of Cascade died July 27, 2009, at age 78. She graduated with honors from UCCS in 1986, 
having enrolled at the university as a 54-year-old freshman following a distinguished 26-year career in the U.S. 
Air Force. 

"She was a hard worker and wonderfully efficient," local lawyer Henry Eastland said of Gray. "She retired as an 
E-9, the highest rank of enlisted personnel. Through hard work and perseverance, she made her way to the top 
in an era when it was difficult for women to advance in the military." 

Eastland handled the estate for Gray who had no heirs but fond memories of her time at UCCS. 

According to the Office of Admissions and Records, Gray attended UCCS from January 1984 until her 
graduation in May 1986 with magna cum laude honors.  

Gray directed that her estate, valued at $195,500, be left to the CU Foundation to benefit the UCCS Department 
of English. Rebecca Laroche, associate professor, English, and department chair said the department will decide 
this fall how to best use the funds. 

"We all are deeply moved by this gift and will do our best to honor Patricia Gray's wishes," Laroche said. 

Joan Ray, English professor, remembered Gray as having earned an A in a 400-level special topics seminar, 
"Novels of Political and Social Reform," in 1985. 

"From both the comments in my grading book and my memories of Pat as my student, I recall her as a fully 
engaged, energetic and thoughtful student who read the novels with care and insight," Ray said. "A lively and 
well-informed class participant, Pat was a wonderful example of how the older student with life experience adds 
a great deal to college classes." 

Following her graduation from UCCS, Gray was active in the American Volkssport Association, serving as its 
national secretary, as well as participating in numerous walking events. She also was active in The Retired 
Enlisted Association Chapter One where she was elected as a national director. At the time of her death, she 
served as second vice president of TREA. She also was active in the Retired Sergeant Majors and Chiefs 
Association, the Disabled American Veterans, the Air Force Sergeants Association and the Non Commissioned 
Officers Association. 

She was buried with full military honors July 31, 2009, at Evergreen Cemetery. 
 

UC Denver 
Lunch and Learn workshops to explore teaching strategies 

A series of free Lunch and Learn workshops for faculty who teach international students, or who are interested 
in teaching on international campuses, will explore teaching strategies that further learning outcomes for 
international students. 

Led by Hilary Hughes, Fulbright Scholar-in-Residence at the University of Colorado Denver, the workshops 
will be held monthly during the fall semester in the Auraria Library's Jackson Enhanced Learning Center. 
Lunch will be provided. 

The series is presented by the UC Denver Office of International Affairs, the UC Denver Center for Faculty 



Development and the Auraria Library. 

The lineup: 

• International Students: Teaching and Learning Opportunities and Challenges 
Noon to 3:30 p.m. Tuesday, Aug. 17 
Identify the specific challenges faced by international students and faculty. 

• Faculty Experiences: Teaching International Students 
Noon to 1:30 p.m. Wednesday, Sept. 15 
Recall and share challenges and benefits of culturally diverse experiences. 

• International Student Perspectives: Every Student has a Story to Tell 
Noon to 1:30 p.m. Thursday, Oct. 14 
Consider the experience of learning for students from other countries and cultures. 

• Informed Learning: Building on International Students' Prior Learning 
Noon to 1:30 p.m. Tuesday, Nov. 9 
Explore pedagogical strategies which value prior learning among international students. 

• Practical Teaching Strategies for International Students 
Noon to 3:30 p.m. Wednesday, Dec. 3 
Use practical teaching strategies to further international students' success. 

To register, go to http://tiny.cc/cnxqm. For more information, contact Mary M. Somerville, director of the 
Auraria Library, at mary.somerville@ucdenver.edu or 303-556-4587. 
 

Anschutz Medical Campus 
College of Nursing awarded grant for leadership in rural, underserved areas 

The University of Colorado College of Nursing has been awarded a $753,817 grant from the U.S. Department 
of Health and Human Services, Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) to prepare advanced 
practice nurses with the expertise to provide leadership for high-quality health care in rural and medically 
underserved urban areas. 

Funding was provided through a competitively awarded grant to i-LEAD, Innovation in Leadership and 
Administration in Nursing and Health Care Systems. Amy Barton, Ph.D, R.N., professor and associate dean for 
Clinical and Community Affairs at the College of Nursing, and the college's newly appointed Mordecai 
Endowed Chair in Rural Health Nursing, is the project director.  

"We are delighted to provide education in nursing leadership and health care systems in an innovative manner, 
reaching nurses across Colorado and the U.S., targeting both underserved and rural communities," Barton said. 
"This funding allows us to develop the program with our nationally and internationally renowned faculty and 
establish a strong infrastructure of student support that will help to financially sustain the program into the 
future." 

This new, innovative, flexible master's program aligns with the College of Nursing's multiple entry, multiple 
exit philosophy. The program provides a 30-credit core master's degree in nursing leadership and health care 
systems, with numerous exit options, including: 1) graduation with a master's degree in nursing leadership and 
health care systems 2) completion of an additional 12 credits for specialization in executive leadership, 3) 
completion of an additional 12 credits for specialization in health care informatics, and 4) seamless progression 
into the Ph.D. degree program with a health systems research focus. A second goal of the i-LEAD program is to 
help students complete a post-master's certificate in executive leadership. 

http://tiny.cc/cnxqm�
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In keeping with Healthy People 2010, i-LEAD will prepare culturally competent, advanced practice nurses 
capable of providing high-quality health care in medically underserved urban and rural areas, increasing health 
promotion and disease prevention in this population, and increasing access to quality health care. The target is 
to enroll at least 20 percent of all students from rural or medically underserved designated areas and enroll at 
least 10 percent underrepresented minority students. 

The program will create and refine 10 new courses that incorporate distance learning methodologies to reduce 
barriers for nurses who live in the targeted populations of rural Colorado and other states that are part of the 
Western Interstate Commission for Higher Education (WICHE). The i-LEAD program features two innovative 
tools to support distance learners. Building on a well-established model, i-LEAD will use social networking 
tools to create a learner-centered environment to support, socialize, mentor and connect students who are 
engaged in computer-mediated learning. 

Secondly, i-LEAD learners will be able to interact in the College of Nursing's "Virtual Clinic," where learners 
simulate decision making. To strengthen the i-LEAD program's collaborative teaching, research and practice 
environment, the program will establish at least 18 new partnerships with key professional organizations and 
health or public health providers/agencies, with particular attention to those who serve rural and medically 
underserved populations. These partnerships will provide opportunities for students to practice with 
underserved populations, and positively impact professional organizations and health care providers and 
agencies. 

"The i-LEAD graduate program will fill important gaps in the education of future nurse leaders who will 
manage health care and provide leadership in health care in the rural and urban areas of Colorado," said Patricia 
Moritz, Ph.D., F.A.A.N., dean of the College of Nursing. "An important aspect of this new graduate program 
area is that future nurse leaders, managers and expert clinicians will be educated in management and leadership 
of the health care system, with opportunities for specialization in health care informatics. These areas are a 
crucial part of the goals of health care reform and health informatics technology." 

Graduates will be eligible to take the Advanced Nursing Administration Certification examination offered by 
the American Nurses Credentialing Center or the Advanced Nursing Administration Certification offered by the 
American Organization of Nurse Executives. 

CU Foundation 
University receives $140.8 million in private support for 2009-10 

A pioneer of the University of Colorado at Boulder's Learning Assistants program gives more than $100,000 to 
help innovative teaching practices reach more students. A University of Colorado at Colorado Springs (UCCS) 
business-ethics initiative gets a seven-figure infusion. A major estate gift enhances Alzheimer's research at CU's 
Anschutz Medical Campus. A $750,000 challenge pledge will foster innovation in family-violence prevention 
at the University of Colorado Denver's School of Public Affairs. 

These are a few ways in which private funders have supported University of Colorado people, places and 
programs, to the tune of $140.8 million in the fiscal year that ended June 30, 2010, according to unaudited 
numbers. This caps CU's strongest four years for private support in its 134-year history and lays the 
groundwork for increasing focus on donor funding in an era of increasing university need.  

"We are grateful for the ongoing support of our donors, who continue to make crucial investments in CU's 
people, programs and infrastructure despite difficult economic times," said CU President Bruce D. Benson. 
"Their contributions add significant value to our efforts to enhance the economic, social and cultural well-being 
of Colorado and the nation." 



Benson stressed that while fundraising dollars add value to CU, they are targeted by donors to specific people, 
programs and infrastructure and cannot be diverted to replace diminishing state funding. Less than 2 percent of 
CU's philanthropic dollar pool is unrestricted.  

The private support total for CU in 2009-10 includes $92 million given through the University of Colorado 
Foundation, the university's fundraising arm, and $48.8million directly to CU, which includes gifts-in-kind, 
gifts to the CU Real Estate Foundation and support from the university's clinical practice. 

Overall, the 4.7percent private-support increase from 2008-09 reflects a strong performance amid continued 
economic uncertainty. While the slowdown of the market recovery impeded gifts of more than $1 million and 
gifts from foundations (whose strength and weakness often parallels the strength and weakness of stock 
markets), supporters still are finding ways to commit financially to CU.  

A particularly strong indicator is seen in the $25.2 million in commitments created by donors in their estate 
plans in 2009-10. Though not counted in the 2009-10 fundraising total (because estate gifts are not realized until 
after a donor's passing), they increased 700 percent over 2008-09, making this the university's strongest year for 
such commitments, and indicating steadfast loyalty to CU.  

Also, the Denver campus had its strongest fundraising year in history, raising more than $8.6 million on the 
heels of a $5 million multi-year commitment (the campus's largest ever) by Pinnacol Assurance to establish a 
new Risk Management and Insurance program at the UC Denver Business School.   

CU donors are funding:  

• Teaching and Learning at UC Denver, whose Business School will educate tomorrow's corporate 
social responsibility leaders thanks to a $300,000 gift from Denver-based firm ProLogis to name the 
new Managing for Sustainability suite in the Business School's new building. 

• Discovery and Innovation at CU-Boulder, where a transformative Systems Biotechnology Building to 
open in 2011 received several major gifts, including $1 million from the Amgen Corporation and $1 
million from Jane Butcher in honor of her late husband and biotech entrepreneur, Charlie Butcher.  

• Culture and Community at UCCS, where student athletes and campus events now host three times as 
many spectators thanks to a $1 million gift toward a new Events Center from the Gallogly family, of 
which eight members have earned UCCS degrees. 

• Health and Wellness at the Anschutz Medical Campus, where medical students directed toward 
primary care careers in underserved Colorado communities will receive scholarships thanks to a $1.6 
million estate gift from former CU School of Medicine researcher and CU-Boulder alumna Jean 
Baughman.  

"I've been humbled by all the support for programs on all four campuses, and the fact that we've had such 
tremendous response from donors," said J. Wayne Hutchens, president and CEO of the University of Colorado 
Foundation. "The impressive support for CU shows that citizens are more motivated than ever to strengthen 
Colorado's flagship public university system." 

During the upcoming year, the CU Foundation will redouble its fundraising efforts to support deserving 
students, help graduates meet tomorrow's challenges, and provide programs and services that meet community 
and industry needs. Priority areas include: 

• Scholarships, fellowships, and faculty chairs on all CU campuses   
• Boulder: The Systems Biotechnology Building, an interdisciplinary Energy Initiative, and the Center 

for Community to open in fall 2010 
• Anschutz Medical Campus: A Health and Wellness Center, Cancer Center programs, and a Rural 

Health Initiative 
• Denver: A building for the Business School, and funding for an eight-year bachelor's/M.D. program 



aimed at preparing Colorado students for primary-care physician careers  
• Colorado Springs: Science Building upgrades, and the Heller Center for Arts and Humanities  

The CU Foundation's Long Term Investment Pool (LTIP), which includes the vast majority of foundation 
endowments invested on behalf of CU,Â  recovered substantially this past year as the market's economic shocks 
continued to moderate, and surpassed its benchmarks for the sixth consecutive fiscal year. As of June 30, the 
LTIP had appreciated 12.08 percent for the trailing 12 months. Structured to minimize risk and maximize long-
term returns, the LTIP has appreciated 30.1 percent for the trailing five years, compared with 3.4 percent for its 
policy benchmark and a 3.9 percent decline for the S&P 500 during that period. The foundation's performance 
rates in the top 2 percent of its peer group over that period. 
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